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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
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Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by DIANE GRAHAM, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On October 22, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 12, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 17, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On May 22, 2008, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her right

ankle on May 22, 2008.
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4. The claimant’s compensation rates are $302 for temporary

total disability and $227 for permanent partial disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Payment of medical bills for Dr. Hamilton and Dr. Sheehan.

2. Offset for group health insurance benefits paid on Dr.

Hamilton and Dr. Sheehan.

3. Temporary total disability from March 14, 2009, to July 19,

2009.

4. Offset for unemployment benefits received by the claimant.

5. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On May 22, 2008 the Claimant hurt her right
ankle while working.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent accepted Claimant’s right ankle
injury as compensable and immediately provided
medical treatment for that injury.  The
Claimant has continued to work for the
Respondent.  Claimant was released to regular
duties effective June 11, 2008.  Respondent
was unaware that Claimant was seeking other
medical treatment from two different
podiatrists later in 2008.  After Claimant
advised Respondent that she desired additional
medical treatment, Respondent sent the
Claimant back to the initial treating
physician and also provided an MRI of her
ankle as well as an appointment with an
orthopedic surgeon.  As of the filing of this
Pre-hearing Questionnaire Response, no medical
record has been received from the orthopedic
surgeon as yet.

Respondent does not and has not controverted
the Claimant’s claim nor her right to receive
reasonably necessary medical treatment for her



3

May 22, 2008 injury.  Respondent has been and
is providing such treatment.”

The claimant in this matter is a twenty-six-year-old female

who was employed by the respondents as a hog care taker.  The

claimant sustained an admittedly compensable injury to her right

ankle on May 22, 2008.  This injury occurred when the claimant fell

stepping out of the door of a barn.  The claimant testified that

she felt and heard a pop in her leg when she fell.

Medical records show that the claimant was seen at Arkansas

Occupational Health Clinic by Dr. Berestnev on the day of her

accident.  The claimant was given an assessment of “right ankle

sprain.”  Her right ankle was put in a moon boot and placed on

crutches for the first twenty-four hours.  The claimant’s

restrictions were no climbing.  X-rays were also taken and no

fractures or dislocations were found.

On May 28, 2008, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Konstantin

Berestnev.  A medical report from that visit notes in its

assessment “right ankle sprain healing.”  The claimant was taken

out of the moon boot and placed in an air cast.

On June 11, 2008, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Berestnev.  A medical report from that visit states the following:

“At the request of and authorization by Tyson
Pork Group, we are seeing Ms. Brandy
Robertson.  Ms. Robertson presents today for
the injury from 05-22-08.  She comes here to
follow up on the right ankle sprain.  She is
doing much better.

On physical examination, she has no evidence
of ankle instability.  Intact Achilles tendon.
Good dorsiflexion, plantar flexion, internal
rotation, external rotation.  No significant
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pain to palpation of the medial or lateral
aspect of the ankle.  No pain to palpation of
the lateral or medical malleoli.

Assessment: Right ankle sprain healing.

Plan: The patient can be released to her
regular duties.”

On July 28, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Bryan Sheehan.

Dr. Sheehan was not a referral by Dr. Berestnev, the claimant’s

authorized treating physician.

The claimant also did not go through the process of requesting

a change of physician.  An excerpt from a medical report from that

visit states:

“Chief Complaint: This 24 year old female
presents today for heel pain bilateral.
Condition has existed for 13 months and
constant.  She indicates the problem location
is posterior aspect of left heel and posterior
aspect of right heel in general.  Patient
indicates no modifying factors.  Onset was
throughout the day and worsening pain toward
the end of the day.

Impression: Achilles tendinitis bilateral.
Calcaneal spur.

Plan: Corticosteroid used for injection was 1
cc, Lidocaine plain 2%; 1 cc Marcaine 0.05%
plain; Kenalog 40, 1 cc left and right and
heel.  Scheduling: Return to clinic in 3
week(s).”

The claimant then saw Dr. James Hamilton who ordered an MRI of

the right ankle.  The following are impressions from that MRI

report done on September 22, 2008:

“IMPRESSION:
1. PARTIAL-THICKNESS INCOMPLETE

INTRASUBSTANCE DISTAL ACHILLES TENDON
TEAR BEST VISUALIZED ON SAGITTAL STIR
IMAGE 12 SERIES 5.

2. ASSOCIATED PERITENDINOUS INFLAMMATION.
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3. SHOULD BE NOTED THAT ACHILLES TENDON
INJURIES ARE ATYPICAL HIGHER-GRADE THAN
THE MRI APPEARANCE WOULD SUGGEST AND THIS
INJURY IS AT RISK FOR PROPOGATION.

4. LOW-GRADE LIGAMENT FINDINGS AS DISCUSSED
ABOVE CONSISTENT WITH A LOW-GRADE LOW
ANKLE SPRAIN.  NO LIGAMENT RUPTURE.

5. MILD INFRAMALLEOLAR PERONEUS LONGUS AND
PERONEUS BREVIS TENDINOPAHTY.”

On January 16, 2009, the claimant again saw Dr. Berestnev.  A

letter authored by Dr. Berestnev gives the following assessment and

treatment plan.

“Assessment: The patient has what appears to
be a right ankle sprain, right Achilles
tendinitis with a partial tear of the right
Achilles tendon on MRI on September 2008.

Treatment plan: In my opinion, it would be
reasonable to obtain an MRI of the right ankle
to see if there is any propagation of the tear
as was noted in the previous study from
September 2008.  In the meantime, the patient
is to apply Voltaren 1% gel to the right
Achilles tendon and the patient is to apply an
Ace wrap.  We taught the patient how to apply
an Ace wrap properly on the right ankle.  The
patient is to see us back for the follow up in
one week after the MRI.”

The claimant is then sent to Dr. Terry Sites by the respondent

on February 5, 2009.  Dr. Sites diagnoses the claimant with “R

Achilles tendinopathy with partial tear, chronic.”  He also places

the claimant on “sit-down duties” and placed her in a non weight

bearing cast with crutches.

The claimant continued to treat with Dr. Sites until he

referred her to Dr. Pleimann.  He recommended debridement and

repair of the claimant’s Achilles insertion with a calcaneal

exostectomy, possible gastroc slide, possible FHL transfer on July

2, 2009.
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On July 20, 2009, the claimant underwent the following

procedures:

“PROCEDURE PERFORMED:
1. Right insertional Achilles debridement and

reconstruction.
2. Right leg gastrocnemius recession.
3. Exostectomy right calcaneus.”

Since that time the claimant has continued to treat with Dr.

Pleimann.

The claimant has requested that the Commission consider

whether or not the respondents should be required to pay for

medical treatment given by Dr. Sheehan and Dr. Hamilton.  Neither

Dr. sheehan nor Dr. Hamilton were authorized treating physicians.

The claimant was not referred to either doctor by an authorized

treating physician.  Also the claimant did not request a change of

physician as set forth in the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

I find no evidence that either Dr. Sheehen or Dr. Hamilton were

seen in or due to an emergency situation.  Inasmuch, the

respondents are not liable for any costs associated with the

treatment of Dr. Sheehan or Dr. Hamilton.

The claimant also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to temporary total disability from March 14, 2009,

until July 19, 2009.  This beginning date for temporary total

disability benefits represents the day after the claimant was

terminated from employment with the respondent.

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-521(a) states:

“An employee who sustains a permanent
compensable injury scheduled in this section
shall receive, in addition to compensation for
temporary total and temporary partial benefits
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during the healing period or until the
employee returns to work, whichever occurs
first, weekly benefits in the amount of the
permanent partial disability rate attributable
to the injury, for that period of time set out
in the following schedule”

Here, the claimant was in her healing period from March 14,

2009, until July 19, 2009, as shown through medical records.

Although the claimant had returned to work prior to the March 14,

2009, date of her temporary total disability request.

The claimant’s employment did end during that time period but

it ended because she was terminated for insubordination.  It is

clear that the respondent did have the claimant working light duty

at the time of her termination.  After considering the testimony of

the claimant and Ayrelle Britt, the respondent’s human resource

manager, I find that the claimant was terminated by the respondent

for insubordination.  While it is true that the claimant was in her

healing period and not employed during the time she requested

temporary total disability, she had returned to work prior to that

time period.  Her inability to continue working was not related to

her compensable injury or the availability of work.  Instead, it

was due to respondent’s act of terminating the claimant for

insubordination.  The claimant is not entitled to temporary total

disability in this matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings
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of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 12, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed August 17, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant failed to prove that the respondents are

responsible for medical treatment that was administered by Dr.

Sheehan and Dr. Hamilton.

3. The issue of an offset for group health insurance benefits

paid to Dr. Sheehan and Dr. Hamilton is moot.

4. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from March 14, 2009, until July 19, 2009.

5. The issue of an offset for unemployment benefits paid to

the claimant is moot.

6. The claimant’s attorney is not entitled to a fee in this

matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


